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Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth Parish Council
Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on Tuesday 21st April 2015, 7.00pm in Bassingbourn Village College
PRESENT
Cllr Robinson (Chairman)
Parish Councillors –Cllr Douglass, Cllr Freeman, Cllr Hallett,  Cllr Sappol, Cllr Webb, Cllr Cooper, Cllr Hirtzel, Cllr Hull, 
District Cllr Cathcart, District Cllr McCraith, County Cllr Dent
Representatives from -Neighbourhood Watch, Conservation Group, Bassingbourn Womens Institute, Book Cafe, Bassingbourn Parish Church and Church Charities, Bassingbourn Cricket Club, Bassingbourn United Reformed Church
and 103 members of the public.
APOLOGIES
Cllr Catherall, Mr Timms (Bassingbourn Youth FC), Rev Dr Youdell (Bassingbourn Parish Church)

CHAIRPERSONS WELCOME AND REPORT
Cllr Robinson welcomed everyone stating that it was a pleasure to see so many people in attendance.
He welcomed Bob Clarke and advised that this was the first meeting that Mr Clarke had attended and not been a Parish Councillor. He had retired from the Parish Council during 2014 but still helped out with his advice. The Chairman expressed his thanks to him.
Since the last Annual Parish Meeting the Parish Council had tried to keep the village looking tidy with regular grasscutting etc.  There was a very enjoyable village Christmas celebration held in December where a Christmas tree was erected on the village green, with lights, and carols sung. This was followed by refreshments in the forecourt of The Limes. The Chairman confirmed that the event would be repeated in 2015 with a bigger better tree!
Plans were underway to refurbish the Pavilion. The plan was to increase the size so that it could be more usable for the sports teams and conform to FA requirements. Draft plans had been compiled and once they were finalised the project would commence. It was hoped to use local contractors so that the building was considered more of a village facility.
The Chairman then advised of his plans to form a working group to deal with ditch clearing in the village. There were a lot of ditches, full of rubbish and garden waste, which blocked the waterways. He added that in 2014 the moat on North End flooded the road because a pipe below the road was blocked. During the next month it was hoped that the working group would walk the village to try and pinpoint where blockages were.
The Chairman then advised of the result of the proposed 20mph speed restrictions on Brook Road which had not been allowed by County Highways due to their regulations. The best that the Parish Council could achieve was the flashing school signs.
He concluded his report by advising that the Parish Council had the opportunity to purchase some detailed maps of the village  (1/10,000 scale) and asked to be advised if any parishioner would like a copy to buy.

MINUTES OF 2014 ANNUAL PARISH MEETING
Minutes of the meeting, held on 24th June 2014 were circulated amongst members and organisations prior to the meeting. Copies were available. They were agreed a true record and signed by the Chairman. 

MATTERS ARISING
The Limes Clock –Mrs Lord asked if there was any progress on repairing the clock. The Chairman advised that he had been up to the clock from inside The Limes and adjusted the workings. He thought that the hands were moving but when he looked from outside the hour hand was moving at the same time as the minute hand. He reminded the meeting that the clock belonged to South Cambridgeshire District Council so it was really their responsibility. 

FINANCIAL REPORT 2014/2015
A copy of the income and expenditure report was available for attendees. The Chairman of the Finance and General Purposes Committee, Rupert Webb, explained the precept and how, due to excess funds it had been reduced for 2015/16. There were projects around the village planned for the next year included the Pavilion refurbishment and a replacement program for the old play equipment. Cllr Webb welcomed any questions.

QUESTION AND ANSWER SESSION

Overgrown Hedges/Shrubs- Mr Nickson referred to the discussion at the last Annual Parish Meeting and asked what had happened about a dedicated Councillor to monitor these. The Chairman advised that two Councillors had been assigned to look for overgrown shrubbery around the village. They had then reported back to the Parish Council and letters were sent to the residents where appropriate. One of the Councillors had since moved out of the village but a replacement would be found.

Village Sign –The Parish Council were asked what had happened to the sign. The Chairman confirmed that a new sign had been commissioned and it was hoped the sign would be installed before the last bank holiday in May. He added that the original sign was in a terrible state of repair.

Parking on Pavement/Grass Verge –It was queried whether it was illegal to park on the grass verge. Parking was especially bad on North End. Cllr McInulty advised that this was being looked into by the police and County Highways. County Cllr Dent confirmed that he was liaising with both authorities.  Ms Carter, representing Neighbourhood Watch, advised that she had been told by the PCSO that if there was not enough room to pass a vehicle parked on the pavement the owner of the vehicle would receive a parking ticket. People were urged to pass on any details and photographs through Neighbourhood Watch for them to pursue.

Solar Farm –Mr Spence expressed concern over the condition of the road in South End towards Ashwell Stret caused by the Solar Farm vehicles. He asked if there were plans to carry out repairs.
The Chairman advised that the Parish Council were aware that there had been issues in Spring Lane and the damage caused there had received a temporary repair with plans for a complete road repair to be carried out just before the contractors were due to leave. District Cllr Cathcart added that he believed the work would be carried out in June 2015 and it was important that the developer was forced to do this to honour their obligations. 
Councillors were surprised about South End as they were under the impression that the contractors were not supposed to use that route. This would be investigated.
A discussion then took place on the benefits from the solar farm for the village. The Chairman advised that the village would be getting a financial contribution based on the amount of power generated over a five year period. The Parish Council were criticised for not getting a larger contribution as had happened in Wendy. The Chairman advised that the developers were under no obligation to contribute anything to the village and so the sum offered was better than nothing. He added that Wendy had a group independent of the Parish Council to negotiate their contribution. Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth could not generate enough interest. Cllr Hallett advised that at the Parish Council Planning meeting where the solar farm was discussed members of the public in attendance were against any contribution being accepted as it could be seen as a bribe. Opinion seemed to change once people knew what other villages were offered. 

Traffic Calming –It was suggested that the extra money from the solar farm could be used for more traffic calming in the village. The Chairman advised that the Parish Council had tried to get a number of schemes over the years but had been turned down on every application. He urged anyone with a particular scheme in mind to let the Parish Council know.

Dog Fouling –Mrs Isherwood, Bassingbourn Village College Premises Manager, thanked the meeting for their co-operation following an article in the Village Voice on dog fouling on the college grounds. She advised that there used to regularly be 30 lots to clear up but recently this had dramatically reduced which meant cleaner fields for the students to use.

Guise Lane –There were concerns raised by the majority of people at the meeting over the proposals put forward by Bassingbourn Ski Club to gain access to the ski slope via Guise Lane.  The Chairman advised that a planning application had not been submitted and once it was received by the Parish Council a meeting would be held to hear representations.
County Cllr Dent reported that he had attended many meetings with the MOD and various bodies who were very keen to use the barracks as a British training base. £14 million was spent on the site before the Libyan soldiers moved on so the MOD were keen that it was used. They were also in favour of the various clubs getting back onto the site. County Highways had also agreed that a right turn off the A1198 at the north gate could be pursued. 
A number of residents against a Guise Lane access expressed concern over the amount of traffic that would need to use a single track road and the congestion this would cause. In a leaflet circulated by the Ski Club there were claims that County Highways had agreed to fund works to upgrade the road. This was backed up by the majority of attendees. It was suggested that the residents should fight the MOD properly for access to the club from the A1198. It was also suggested that the Ski Club should be approached for discussions. The club were carrying out a number of open evenings to advise of their plans and parishioners were urged to go along. Concern was then raised over the opportunity for other groups to also access the facilities should the Ski Club be successful. County Cllr Dent advised that the Ski Club was the only club with an area fenced off from the base. Other clubs would not be allowed on at any other access point only the main gate. He added that County Highways did not have the budget to pay for any works so upgrading the road definitely would not be happening. 
A discussion took place on the number of proposed vehicle movements.
The Chairman concluded this part of the meeting by advising that until a planning application had been submitted the Parish Council were unable to comment as it could be seen as predetermination.  He reiterated that when plans were submitted a meeting for the village would be arranged, to gauge the feeling of residents, before Councillors submitted their comments on the application.
He then suggested that attendees visit the groups that had come along to the meeting to share their work. He added that the volunteers did a lot for the village. The Chairman thanked everyone for coming to this meeting.
He closed this session at 8.25pm

REPORTS
The following written reports were submitted for inclusion in these minutes:-
WI
Since the last Annual meeting one new member has joined the group. Thanks went to Hazel and Sally who organised the programme for the WI and managed to find such a varied mix of speakers and activities. Most of the meetings were open to friends and family and were very well attended as the topics were of such interest. 
The usual Autumn and Spring walks took place in September and March with tea and cakes following the walks being very welcome.
Several members attended various day schools and lunches during the year, organised by the Federation. This year being the centenary year there had been several additional, unusual events and these would continue during 2015. As part of the celebration it was decided by national that a baton would be passed round the country visiting every WI including Bassingbourn-cum-Kneesworth on the 30th October.
The committee continued to take an active interest in what was happening in the village and where possible participate in village events.
The committee would like to thank everyone for the loyalty and enthusiasm and looked forward to continued support during what promised to be another interesting year.

BASSINGBOURN UNITED REFORMED CHURCH
The Church was small but friendly and welcoming. Part of a group of four churches with one Minister, Rev Duncan Goldie. Visiting preachers and students from Westminster College take some of the services which take place each Sunday. There was always a Sunday school available for children. 
The Church also helped with activities in Royston. A Light Party, held as an alternative to a Halloween party, was very well attended at Coombs community centre.
A bible study group is held at the Church on Monday afternoons lead by the Minister.
On the last Friday of the month in school term time there was a tea room with soup service at lunch time and tea coffee and cakes during the afternoon. Any donations were given to charity. Over the year £2,500 had been raised. Some of the charities supported were Royston Food Bank, Bible Society, MacMillan Cancer Care, Help for Heroes, Cherry Homes and Christian Aid. 
The Church worked alongside the Parish Church in the village and held the women’s world day of prayer service in this Church this year. Mums and children (the MUMA group) used the building on a Friday morning.
The Church is registered for weddings as well as baptisms and funerals and the hall is available for occasional lettings but not permanent lettings because of staffing.
(Gill Darnell)

HERON BOOK CLUB
The club had another successful year with numbers of nine to ten members remaining the same. Twelve different novels from Baking of Cakes in Kalgari to Sense and Sensibility had been read and discussed during the year.
Meetings were still held in a member’s house on the third Wednesday of every calendar month. Every member could choose a book for the group to read from Royston library. There was no charge for borrowing.
There were no membership fees for belonging to the Heron Book Group nor was residency in the village a requirement. At Christmas the group celebrated with a buffet supper and during the year they were kept informed when any authors came to Royston library to talk about their lives and books. 
(Hazel Lord)

CONSERVATION GROUP
The current Conservation group held its first meeting in 2001 and was formed by villagers to help protect and enhance the local area for the future.
It receives a budget from the Parish Council and they authorise any funding required for projects and events organised by the group.
At present, it is a small, informal setting and meetings are often held while group members take an enjoyable walk around the outskirts of the village or while we carry out some work at Clunch Pit Wood!
If you have an interest in certain aspects of wildlife and would like to organise and take forward a project with the help of the group, then please make contact - deniseartus@fsmail.net or leave a message on 01763 244929.
In the past year the group has been involved with the following:
Litter - this is unsightly and is often picked up all year round by people out on a walk.  But twice a year we advertise for volunteers and organise a mass clear up on a Saturday morning, more often than not followed by refreshments at the Book Café!
Maintaining the Clunch Pit Wood area.
Daffodil planting around the villages.
(Denise Artus)
Annual Parish Meeting Tuesday 21st April 2015                                                                                   [image: parishcolpc(temp).jpg]

image1.jpeg
~

QUALITY
PARISH

COUNCIL




